


Minutes of the Altamont Town Council Meeting
March  13, 2025

	Present:	
	Public:	

	Clyde Watkins	
	Mike Erickson

	Scott Allen
	Shane Rowley

	Glen Jessen
	Suzzy Rowley

	Vicke Jessen
	

	Russell Sorensen
	

	Craig Kettle, Town Employee	
	

	Amanda (Mandy) Gardner, Town Clerk
	

	Brandon Peck Fire Chief
	



Clyde Watkins called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m. 

Minutes Approved (7:00 p.m.)  
A Motion was made by Russell Sorensen to approve the minutes of February 13, 2025  as written.  Motion seconded by Vickie Jessen.  Motion carried unanimously. 

Fire Department and Fire Contract  (7:01 p.m.)
Mr. Erickson showed the council a risk assessment map that that the state had put together showing Altamont’s wildfire risk, green is low, yellow medium and red high risk. Altamont does not have any red areas. The CWPP is similar to insurance, it covers the cost of fighting the fire, the cost is $216 in sweat equity. The $216 match is achieved by fire prevention measures, things the town is probably already doing. For example, Myton burns their ditches, and Duchesne has a cleanup day, Roosevelt cleans up around their wells, with goats. To qualify, the work needs to be document, so it can be added to the database. 

Altamont and Tabiona are the only towns in the county not part of this program. Mr. Erickson is here to let the council know about the program and see if Altamont would like to join. The town would need a cooperative wildland preparedness plan; the town could tier off of the county’s plan. Things that count towards the match are: sending out letters to the residents reminding them of fire season and to mitigate fire risk. Vickie asked Brandon if there were things the town was already doing, that would count towards the match. Brandon stated that keeping the weed down around town and at the sewer ponds count. Firefighting training, refresher and pack test count.  Currently the town puts goats in the sewer ponds to keep the weed down.  Brandon and Mr. Erickson agreed that the goats would be enough to meet the match. Mayor Watkins asked if the training that would count toward the match is training that the fire department is already doing, or if it was addition training. Brandon stated that it is current training. Mayor Watkins stated that if there was a year that we did not use goats, that there were other ways the town would meet the match. If for some reason the town did not meet the match, it would then be put on probation, and the next year would need to double the match. Worst case scenario, the town could also pay the match.  
Scott asked if the insurance would cover federal cost or does it only cover state costs. Mr. Erickson informed the council that it would cover the towns portion of any bill. Fires are billed by acreage, 40% is paid by forest service, 20% by the state, and the town would pay the remaining 40%. 

A Motion was made by Vickie Jessen to join the cooperative wildfire system program as explained.  Motion seconded by Russell Sorensen.  Motion carried unanimously

Mr. Erickson will leave the contract to be signed. Brandon will help fill out the paperwork for the match. 

7:13 p.m. Mike Erickson left the meeting

Brandon informed the council that the tender needs two front tires, they have the original from 2001 tires on.  The department has their refresher training coming up, that will count for the match. The department is looking at adding a couple more firefighters to the department.  County wide, there has been 85 acres burned, it has been a dry winter, so be careful. The moister is not absorbing in the ground. There was a fire up Indian canyon, with snow on the ground. Texas, Kansas, and Oklahoma are currently on fire, State employees are going to help fight those fires. 
Vickie asked what the minimum age requirement is to be a firefighter. Eighteen to be a red card firefighter, the department does a junior firefighter program for  high school students 16 and up. Junior firefighter train with the department, but they cannot go on any fires. 

Brandon Peck left the meeting 7:19

Altonah Cemetery (7:19 p.m.)
Mr. and Mrs. Rowley stated that they own the property next to the Altonah Cemetery, and currently the fence lines do not  match the property lines.  The fences are axe cut fences and have been in place for a long time. The Rowley’s would like to move the property lines to match the fence line, instead of moving the fence to match the property line. If the property line is  not moved, in the future the Rowley’s would need to have a right way to put in a sprinkling system. 

Moving the property lines would be beneficial to both the town and the Rowley’s.  The town would have more useable space on top of the hill on the east side of the cemetery, and the Rowley’s would have access to their current ditch and some land off the hill on the south side of the cemetery. The end goal is to keep the acreage as close to the currant amounts as possible. 

The Council agreed that this would be a mutually beneficial agreement. Vickie asked if the Rowley’s would be willing to pay for the survey. Mr. Rowley added that in addition to survey cost, would be the cost of a fencing.  Mr. Rowley suggested finding out the cost of fencing and a survey before deciding how to split cost.  

Mayor Watkins pointed out that cemetery finances are limited. The cemetery’s do not make money, and general fund supplements it. Currently the general fund pays for Craig’s time. The cemetery account currently covers everything but Criag’s time.  Mandy added that this year, when you compare, income vs expense the cemeteries have spent four thousand more than has come in.  Mandy added that there is still some room in the budget for so additional expenses. 
Mr. Rowley will get an estimate for the survey and meet with the council again next month. 

Shane and Suzzy Rowley left 7:44

Utilities (7:45p.m.)
Mandy informed the council that the water fee is up $2.00 dollars this year, it went from $23.00 to $25.00.

Craig updated the council on the water line, next week relay work will start. The culinary water line is almost finished, after they finish the culinary water, they will start working on the secondary water line.

Craig has not sure when water will be turned in, sometime between the 23rd and the 28th of April. It will probably be the 23rd. 
	 
Park Lease Agreement (8:07 p.m.)
The Council discussed their concerns with the prosed lease agreement. Some of the Concerns post-termination obligations, notification of termination time not being equal, Capital improvements, winter maintenance. Mayor Watkins informed the council that Upper County Water already has a lease around the water well, the amount of land included in the lease need adjusting.

 The recreation district was formed by a vote of the people, legally can either party terminate, if the district was to dissolve does the park revert to the town care, or does it revert to the county? Before the town can make changes those question need to be answered. Mayor Watkins will talk with commissioner Miles for the answers.  

Duchesne County School District : Annexation and Roads  (8:19 p.m.)
Dee Miles contacted Mayor Watkins stating that there were no updates at this time. Mandy informed the council that she had an email that afternoon from Mike Hyde, stating that the letters  about the annexation are being sent out. 

Property Management (8:24 p.m.)
The trailer park keeps bringing trailer’s that does not meet code, unless the town takes some type of legal action, it will probably continue. If it goes to court there is no guarantee the town will win, it may go to a settlement. The Council agreed it was time to consult with legal counsel to know how to proceed.  

Training (8:45 p.m.)
The Council reviewed Utah’s Open and Public meeting training.
	 

	The next council meeting, April 10,2025  at 7:00 p.m.  

	A Motion was made by Russell Sorensen to end the meeting at 8:53 p.m.  Motion seconded by Glen Jessen.  Motion carried unanimously.  

Read and approved this                  day of                                                      , 2025.
Minuets of the meeting prepared by Amanda Gardner Town Clerk
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